RIVERHEAD PARISH COUNCIL
September Minutes 2020

	Minutes of the meeting of the Riverhead Parish Council held remotely at 19.30 hours on Monday, 21st September 2020.

	1. PRESENT:
Mrs Collins (Chairman), Mr Himsworth (Vice Chairman), Mrs Kennett (Vice Chairman), Mr Colnet, Mrs Stewart, Mrs Hooper and Mr Smith
Also present: Mrs Penollar (Clerk)

	2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:
Cllrs Himsworth and Colnet declared an interest in item 7b.

	3. MINUTES:
The minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 20th July 2020 had previously been circulated and were approved and signed. 

	4. Reports from District/County Councillors
None

	5. MATTERS FOR REPORT
a. Action points outstanding since previous meeting
· All councillors reminded of the need to co-opt 2 new members. Impact of extra work on Clerk, Chairman and Vice Chairmen is being noticed.
b. Highways
Street lights
· The Clerk has followed up progress by the Kent Highways on replacing the damaged streetlight in the central reservation in Riverhead, which needs a new electricity supply.
Footpaths and pavements
· Councillors reminded to continue to report blocked pavements to Kent Highways as maximum width does need to be maintained during the pandemic.
Street furniture
· The bus shelter on Amherst Hill will be re-felted in the next couple of weeks.
· Hall hirers will be offered the phone box to advertise their activities re-starting over the next few weeks. Cllr Hooper will also post re-opening details to social media.
· Cllr Kennett will liaise with CJS Plants to decide the winter planting and colours.
· The Highways sub-committee will re-visit the fountain refurbishment plans.
Traffic and local parking
· Cllr Colnet was thanked for continuing to move the SID during the pandemic. It will remain on Worships Hill for another month. 
· Cllr Stewart has confirmation that Speedwatch Kent is now able to carry out training of new volunteers. Cllr Stewart was reminded to set up coronavirus (covid19) precautions for training both inside and outside. 
Local business and services
· There was a theft of a mobile phone from Day Lewis Pharmacy and attempted thefts at other shops in the last month.
c. Village Hall
· The following weekly and monthly checks were carried out:
· Hall emergency lighting 
· The warning beeper on the fire alarm system was tested and found to sound.
· The alarm in the disabled toilet was functioning.
· First aid box was checked.
· The fire exit is clear.
· The defibrillator battery was “OK” and heated box is in working order.
· A visual inspection of all fire extinguishers has also been carried out this month.
· The defibrillator battery and electrodes have been replaced as the use by dates expired.
· The hall floor has been deep cleaned and re-varnished during the school holiday period.
· The office has been re-decorated and the Clerk returned to the office at beginning of August. Cllr Kennett and the Clerk continue to monitor government advice on coronavirus regularly for both returning to work and letting out the Village Hall and have implemented the necessary restrictions, procedures and supplies. 
· The legally required QR code for the NHS Covid-19 app is ready to be put on the entrance doors when the app is launched. 
· In addition to the Pre-school which started back in June, there are 5 other regular hirers who have returned on the basis that they accept additional conditions in respect of Coronavirus. The Caretaker has also returned to work. There are 4 regular hirers that have not returned, although 2 have indicated they would like to eventually.
· Riverhead Parish Council did finally receive the £10,000 coronavirus grant in respect of the Village Hall, but it is unlikely to cover all the costs and lost income due to the pandemic.
· The fire safety equipment check has been booked in for 30th September.
· The remaining work to repair the damage to the June break in at the Village Hall will be carried out during half term so that it does not impact on hirers. The cost of the damage to the Council will be the £250 insurance excess and a small cost of cutting a few extra temporary keys. The Village Hall maintenance budget will be used to upgrade a front door lock and the panic bars at 2 emergency fire exits, which accounts for the additional £765+VAT.
· Cllr Colnet has recently been asked to re-submit another statement to the police in respect of the break as the Police may have identified a possible suspect for the numerous break ins to local halls over the summer.
· Cllr Colnet, in liaison with the clerk, arranged for the emergency replacement of the outside tap.
d. Parkland
· Parkland working parties re-started in August with appropriate protection in respect of coronavirus. In August there were 5 volunteers who cleared the sluice at the bridge and strimmed along the footpath and around the Orchard. In September there were 8 volunteers after a successful advertising campaign. Three benches and two sculptures were treated for woodworm where necessary and oiled and more grass seed was laid along the stream.
· Mr Ohlson has been working in the Parkland to lay 10m new grasscrete and put up a chestnut paling fencing as agreed at July’s meeting. The hedge laying at the St Mary’s Drive area will be completed later in the year.
· St Mary’s Pre-school have queried whether the Council would let it use the Parkland as an outdoor classroom on Wednesdays term time on a similar basis to a Forest School. This was discussed in principal and Clerk was asked to give positive feedback to the Pre-school. The Parkland sub-committee agreed to take on the responsibility for liaising with the Pre-school to ensure all risks and issues are considered if the idea progresses.
· Cllr Smith has donated some brightly coloured bird boxes to be installed in the Parkland shortly and it is proposed a treasure map of the Parkland is created. 
· Following complaints from the public about the behaviour of cyclists stickers and no cycling signs have been put up on the public footpath by KCC 
· The damaged boundary wall at the corner of Brittains Lane will be repaired in the next month.
· Cllr Smith reported that the PTA for Riverhead Infant School may use the Parkland for a pumpkin hunt and may contribute a share of fundraising to the Parish Council. He will ask the PTA to ensure no rubbish is left in the Parkland.
· Cllr Stewart will investigate whether a direction sign to Riverhead Parkland can be installed at the start of the public footpath by Riverhead Infant School.
e. Allotments & Open Spaces
· The Open Spaces sub-committee have re-visited the discussions with a tree surgeon prior to lockdown about reviewing the state of the trees at both allotment sites. The tree surgeon needs to properly assess the larger trees by climbing them and this will cost £540+VAT. The Open Spaces budget includes funds for this review, but as there are currently only 2 Councillors on the Open Spaces sub-committee, it was agreed by show of hands to progress with the tree surgeon.
· All allotment sites are currently occupied and there is a waiting list for both sites. Cllr Hooper will work with the Clerk to get the new agreements distributed along with the bills for the next year rents.
· Further to requests, it was agreed to permit allotment holders to hold fires again, but only as a last resort and in accordance with the conditions in the new tenancy agreement. Plot holders will also be told that visits to the local tip are now permitted more than once month.
· The bench and noticeboard in Alison’s Garden have both been repaired to replace the rotting wood.
· The Open Spaces team will review the revised lease agreement for the Scout site drawn up by DMB Law which will comply with Land Registry requirements that caused the problem with the first draft. They will then liaise with the Scout Group.
f. Communications
· There were no breaches in GDPR reported.
· The new website has been set up and tested for accessibility by the Clerk and a university undergraduate. A Marlborough Crescent resident was instrumental in linking it to the www.riverheadparishcouncil.org.uk to make it live. The legally required accessibility statement has been published. Cllr Smith offered to re-test the site over the next 3 months and review the statement again, especially as the website provider has already made accessibility improvements to the underlying format. 
· Cllr Hooper reported that posts on Lockdown Art and the war memorial along with posts about a charity using the phone box have been popular on social media.

	6. MATTERS TO BE CONSIDERED BY THE COUNCIL
a. Funding for £4,536.06 from Ibstock Enovert Trust and Enovert Community Trust
· The installation of solar panels had previously agreed as a good use of grant money from the landfill charities. The Village Hall sub-committee is recommending First4Solar at the cost of £4,536.06+VAT as preferred contractor and to maximise the number of solar panels meaning the Council will have to apply for planning permission at a cost of £117.00. There were no questions in respect of the summary of the 3 quotes and the minutes from the Village Hall sub-committee distributed last week. It was noted that one Trust required a 10% contribution and this would be funded from the Village Hall budget.
It was moved to apply for grants totalling £4,536.06 for the installation of solar panels to the roof of Riverhead Village Hall from from Ibstock Enovert Trust and Enovert Community Trust in succession until successful.
b. Application for planning permission for the installation of solar panels at Riverhead Village Hall
· To apply for planning permission, it will need the contractor to start taking some measurements to include in the planning application. This will cost £150.00, (with VAT?) but is included in the overall cost of £4,536.06 if planning permission is received and the project goes ahead.
· The cost of getting planning permission will therefore be a maximum of £150+£117 to the Council if a grant is not received. The Village Hall sub-committee will consider installation of the solar panels when setting next year’s budget if permission is granted, but grants have not been received. 
It was moved to apply for planning permission for the installation of solar panels at the cost of £150 payable to First4Solar and £117 to Sevenoaks District Council.
c. Review and approve the Community Infrastructure Levy annual report
· There were no questions in respect of the CIL annual report distributed last month.
It was moved to approve and publish the Community Infrastructure Levy annual report.

	7. FINANCE
a. Pay scale award 2020/21
· Cllr Himsworth queried as to whether the Clerk was on the correct level within the pay scales and it was agreed that this would be reviewed by the Finance Committee when it next meets. There were no queries in respect of the pay scales award distributed by email last Monday. Cllrs Collins and Kennett confirmed they checked the calculation of the new monthly salary and the back pay and have written to inform the Payroll Officer of the amount.
b. Review and approve invoices for payment
· All Councillors confirmed they had reviewed the lists of payments for August and September distributed last week.  Two further invoices were reported. It was confirmed all August invoices have been settled as well as those on the September list that have a date next to them. Invoices to suppliers over £500 include Bishops Flooring £894 for cleaning & re-varnishing the Village Hall floor, Streetlights, £688.09 for the quarterly maintenance contract and Ohlson Gardening for professional maintenance work in the Parkland £3,081.84. The Clerk will update & publish the summary of quarterly payments over £500 to suppliers after the end of the month. There were no further questions. All invoices were approved for payment by show of hands.
c. New monthly direct debit
· It was agreed to re-set up a direct debit for the monthly BT invoice now it has resolved the issues caused when setting up a new contract. The bill to be settled every month will be £47.40 until the contract expires.
d. Refund of hall fees in lockdown
· It was agreed to reimburse some hall hirers that are not government funded, paid for hall hire in the lockdown period in advance and are unable to re-start. This will ensure some hirers who paid hall fees in advance of lockdown are treated the same way as those who pay hall fees in arrears and therefore didn’t pay during lockdown. Returning hirers have reduced September’s rent by the fees paid in advance of lockdown as previously agreed in a Council meeting. Perform will be reimbursed £80.00 and Sevenoaks Spiritualists £60.00 as neither activity is able to re-start at Riverhead Village Hall.
e. Other matters to report
· Income received in August included hall fees from the Pre-schools use in July and a 2nd £20 donation from the Karate group in support during the pandemic. The first quarters VAT reclaim was received promptly. Hall income is increasing again with September’s hire income being from other hirers. The remaining receipt was the £10,000 grant mentioned earlier.
· The remaining 50% precept is expected on 30th September.
· Sub-committees were asked to meet towards the end of October to start planning for the next year’s budget. The Clerk will send out updated forecasts and prior year figures mid-October to help.

	8. PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT
· Planning applications reviewed since the last meeting  were:
20/01945/HOUSE - 175 Marlborough Crescent, TN13 2HW
Loft conversion with dormers and juliet balcony. Single storey ground extension to rear. Alterations to roof, fenestration and partial cladding, re-render. 
20/02035/HOUSE - Hurstway 8 St Marys Drive, TN13 2AR
Demolition of existing garage and erection of a two side extension.
 20/01806/HOUSE - 12 Aisher Way  TN13 2QS
Single storey rear extension
20/01806/HOUSE - 12 Aisher Way  TN13 2QS
Single storey rear extension
20/02157/HOUSE - Cawdries Montreal Road, TN13 2EP
The erection of a greenhouse.
20/01566/HOUSE - 66B London Road, Riverhead TN13 2DJ
Amended plan to show tombstone marker to be re-sited rather than removed.
20/02248/ADV - The One Bridal 32 London Road, TN13 2DE
1 fascia with rear illumination. 1 projector sign.
20/02294/HOUSE - Montreal Cottage, Amherst Hill, TN13 2EL
Erection of gates
· Cllr Collins will respond to the government consultations on reforming the planning system this on behalf of the Parish Council.
· Planning permission was granted for 1st & 2nd floor 3 The Square, Beech House Montreal Road, 35 The Floats, 38 Marlborough Crescent, 175 Marlborough Crescent, 66B London Road, 8 St Mary’s Drive
· Tree work in the conservation area - Barrow Lodge, Barrow Way

	9. CORRESPONDENCE
· General correspondence has been forwarded as and when it is received whilst there are no physical meetings. 
· Cllr Stewart reported that the providers of the Community Payback scheme had asked if the Council will provide equipment and cloakroom facilities if it used this scheme. It was agreed that the Council should try and support this scheme, so all Councillors were asked to identify a good days work. Cllr Stewart will then make contact again to describe an actual project and how the cloakroom facility can be resolved. 

	10. CLERK’S OFFICE
· The Clerk will contact St Mary’s Church to see if any plans are being made for a service on Remembrance Sunday during the continuing pandemic. 
· It was agreed to keep the WW2 biographies up around the war memorial until after Remembrance Sunday. The Clerk will approach the resident who has the WW1 biographies to ask if those frames can be displayed too.
· Care for our Community is likely to finish shortly, although the Parish Council has volunteered to help again should a second coronavirus wave result in shielding being imposed again. There have been no requests for assistance in Riverhead since 15th June.
· All risk assessments have been completed and Cllr Himsworth volunteered to review and summarise the additional work that has been identified.
· It was agreed to use ‘what3words’ words to pinpoint location of defibrillators and other Council assets. Cllr Hooper will liaise with the Clerk on how to promote this use of a private, albeit free, service.
· The Clerk will attend the remote KALC Clerk’s conference on Thursday.



The meeting closed at 8.55 pm
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